Administrators of Rural Urban Public Libraries of Ontario

Friday, June 7, 2013
Haliburton County Public Library, Minden Branch
Minutes of the meeting

Present:  

Laura Carter, Kingston Frontenac
Bessie Sullivan, Haliburton
Julie DeVries, Middlesex

Brian Masschaele, Elgin (Secretary)

Lisa Miettinen, Oxford (Co-Chair)
Janet Woodbridge, Essex (Treasurer) 

Sandi Loponen, Elgin
Kelly Bernstein, Waterloo
Catherine Coles, Haliburton
Katherine Seredynska, Waterloo
Linda Kent, Kawartha Lakes
Gayle Hall, Simcoe

1. Welcome and call to order

Lisa called the meeting to order at 10:40 am.  She opened by thanking Bessie for the excellent tour of the library’s headquarters and Dysart branch earlier that morning.  

2. Approval of the agenda

Brian added an item under correspondence regarding community access sites – youth initiative funding. 
Moved by Katherine Seredynska / Seconded by Janet Woodbridge that the agenda be approved as amended – CARRIED.
3.  Approval of the minutes of the March 1, 2013 meeting.
Moved by Brian Masschaele / Seconded by Julie DeVries that the minutes be approved as presented - CARRIED.
4.  Business arising:
4.1  Recent trends in ILLO – Bessie brought forward further information on the high rate

of participation of ARUPLO members in ILLO relative to larger, urban systems and the impact this is having.  In Haliburton’s case, she has managed to achieve a reduction in the total number of hours devoted to this service (from 18.25 hours to 15 hours per week) but this still represents a significant proportion of staff time for a smaller system.  Other members shared similar statistics.  It was agreed that SOLS needs to examine this issue further.  The matter was raised with Helene Golden at a recent meeting of London area libraries and she indicated she would check into the matter further.  Members agreed that it is important to advocate on this issue in a positive manner given the mutual benefits of a strong ILLO network.  This item will be placed on the agenda at Kempenfelt where a strategy and action plan will be developed.    
4.2  Recognition of Excel Tutor – Katherine confirmed that she is submitting an Ontario Senior Achievement nomination on behalf of Irma Kadela for a June 15 deadline.  The OLA’s Four Feathers and Lifetime Achievement awards may also be pursued. 
5.  Correspondence – Brian distributed correspondence that Elgin had received from the federal Minister of Industry regarding confirmation of 2013/14 funding for the Community Access Sites – Youth Initiative program.
6. 
Reports:

6.1 Kempenfelt Committee - Katherine Seredynska, Julie DeVries, Patti Enright
Katherine and Julie confirmed that plans are well underway for the 2013 conference.  The following are some of the highlights:
· The committee recently held a conference call with Helene Golden to discuss 2013 plans.

· Course evaluations will be done via Survey Monkey this year.

· All participants will be asked to join a Facebook page prior to attending.

· Tammy Johnson of Middlesex will be doing an introduction to technology session to replace Peter Atkinson’s session from last year.

· Participants will have the option of visiting Innisfil and Painswick libraries on Monday night.

· Beth Kinchlea from London Public Library is being pursued to conduct a session on mental health awareness.  A speaker from the local mental health association may also be pursued.

· Past feedback indicates that participants want to spend more time talking to their CEOs about the ideas they have learned.  As a result, there will not be separate tables for CEOs and staff in the dining room.  

· The laptops or tablets that staff bring will be used more actively.  For instance, Survey Monkey evaluations will be filled out each day.
· Sharon Smith has confirmed she will again be conducting a session on marketing collections and will also convene her book club on the beach, both of which were very popular last year.
6.2 ARUPLO Guidelines Committee – Meighan Wark, Bessie Sullivan, Kelly Bernstein.
Kelly and Bessie summarized the consultant’s “Report on Step One of the ARUPLO Guidelines Project:  Identifying Key Variables” submitted by Beth Ross & Associates.  The report was circulated to members prior to the meeting.  Essex and Chatham-Kent provided the consultants with feedback on proposed plans.  The consultants are recommending that two types of benchmarks be established.  The first of these would be more “bricks and mortar” factors such as population served, facility size, distance between branches, service hours, staff size, circulation rates and collection size.  The second of these would cover mobile / digital components of library service.  Members were then asked about their comfort level with guidelines to cover technology.  There was concurrence that this is very relevant and useful but members have to be committed to the benchmarking process annually for these new metrics to be effective given how rapidly technology changes.  In fact, this is true for all the proposed factors.  Members must be committed to regular participation.  In general, the committee is pleased with the proposed variables that will be benchmarked as outlined in the report.
Discussion then ensued about ways that value added / impact metrics could be integrated into the process.  For instance, the number of programs / community partnerships and their impact could be measured and reported.  Conceivably, this could form a third set of benchmarks.  In the end, members agreed that the work of the consultants should stay focused on benchmarks that are rooted in the guidelines as they exist now.  Programming / value added considerations should be integrated into the next version of the guidelines and could be organized according to categories established in the province’s annual survey.  Appropriate benchmarks could then follow.
Moved by Kelly Bernstein / Seconded by Bessie Sullivan that Beth Ross & Associates be given approval to proceed with the recommendations and next steps as contained in the document “Report on Step One of the ARUPLO Guidelines Project:  Identifying Key Variables” – CARRIED.
Bessie then led a discussion about a request from Stormont, Dundas & Glengarry (SD&G) to table the above report to their board.  Members were in support, pending approval from the consultants and an understanding that the project remains a work in progress.  Bessie will follow up with the consultants and SD&G.  
6.3 Treasurer's Report - Janet distributed the most recent statement of operations and account balances to members prior to the meeting.  The bank account balance at June 1st, 2013 is $22,204 and the summary statement of all accounts stands at $57,762.  The group remains in solid financial shape.  Members must register and submit payment for Kempenfelt by the end of June.  Fewer rooms could be available as a new member (SD&G) has been added in the past year.  Double occupancy is encouraged.   
Moved by Janet Woodbridge / Seconded by Gayle Hall that the Treasurer’s report be approved as presented – CARRIED.
6.4 Ontario Public Library Guidelines – Bessie Sullivan

Bessie reported that she participated in a conference call earlier in the week and that she is now feeling re-assured that the integrity of the accreditation process is being protected since her last report.  The Ministry of Tourism, Culture and Sport (MTCS) will be closely monitoring approvals, particularly requirements for professional staffing.  The trend towards non-board governance and non-professional management is also being monitored closely.  Bessie is willing to continue serving on the committee on behalf of the group. 

7.
 New Business:
7.1  Public Library Service Awards Jury Representation

MTCS requires an ARUPLO representative on the jury.  Julie DeVries agreed to serve in this capacity.

Moved by Katherine Seredynska / Seconded by Bessie Sullivan that Julie DeVries serve as ARUPLO’s representative on the Public Library Service Awards Jury until otherwise notified – CARRIED.
7.2. Ministry document “Understanding Ontario’s Public Libraries”
Brian challenged components of this document which was developed and sent to municipal CAOs by MTCS.  In particular, he noted that some library CEOs are actually municipal employees and not employees of a library board.  He also noted that some systems are able to operate without a library board through special legislation.  General discussion ensued.  While no formal action will be taken, members did agree that the ministry should be referencing all models of governance in future literature. 
7.3 Renewed Computer Technologies

Brian informed members that Renewed Computer Technologies (formerly known as Computers for Schools) recently provided him with an overview of their services and that other members may also be approached soon.  Their services could be of benefit to non-profit groups and low-income individuals.

7.4 Member expenses

Bessie brought forward a concern about the cost of attending meetings and whether attendance could be subsidized for some members.  Members do not support this idea but options for teleconferencing will be explored for future meetings.  Brian will also provide an overview of annual meetings and events on the website to assist members with budget planning.  
Items 8, 9, 10:  A roundtable discussion took place prior to lunch, following which Bessie gave a tour of the Minden branch.

11.  Next meeting date and location:  Wednesday, September 11, 2013 at Kempenfelt.

12.  Adjournment  - Moved by Julie DeVries that the meeting be adjourned at 1:45 pm – CARRIED.
